FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL/CUMBERLAND

COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

SPECIAL JOINT MEETING

AMBASSADOR HOUSE RESTAURANT, 301 SOUTH

SEPTEMBER 24, 2002

7:30 A.M.

Present:
Mayor Pro Tem Mark C. Kendrick (District 6)

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Anne Fogleman (District 9)

Commissioners J. Breeden Blackwell, Chairman; Talmage Baggett, Vice Chairman; Jeannette Council; John Henley; Billy R. King; J. Lee Warren, Jr.

Absent:
Council Member Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3) and Commissioner Kenneth S. Edge

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager




Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney




John B. (Ben) Brown, Jr., Chief Development Officer




Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer




Robert Barefoot, Chief Officer for Engineering and




  Maintenance




Ron McElrath, Human Relations Director




Jerome Brown, Transit Director




Tom McNeill, PWC, Special Projects Manager




James Martin, County Manager




Juanita Pilgrim, Deputy County Manager




Cliff Spiller, Assistant County Manager




Amy Cannon, Assistant County Manager




Tom Lloyd, County Interim Planning/Inspectors Director



Janet C. Jones, City Clerk




Rhonda Britt, County Clerk




Members of the Press

Call to Order


The two Boards were called to order by Commission Chairman Blackwell and Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick.  It was announced Commissioner Edge was out of the country and Mayor Pitts was out of the state and would be unable to attend the meeting.

Chairman Blackwell reported on the Council’s and Commission’s trip to Raleigh to lobby for an increase in the state sales tax.  Mr. Blackwell stated there had been a vote of 60 in favor to 55 in opposition and the key vote was to be taken on September 24, 2002, at 10:00 a.m.  Chairman Blackwell explained that if the five members absent last night were to be present today and vote against the motion, the tax increase would be defeated.

Chairman Blackwell requested that (1) the status of sales tax distribution formula decision, (2) status of joint reports such as parks and recreation and Appearance Commission, (3) loss of County revenue from City of Fayetteville annexations, and (4) the status of the blank paper project be removed from the agenda because strategic planning groups were working on these issues.  He requested that the status of the joint Human Relations Commission project be discussed as Item 2.

City Manager Roger Stancil reported the work with the parks and recreation merger and the limited pot of revenues was going well.  He stated the Council had presented its Strategic Plan to the Commissioners to inform them of their goals.  Mr. Stancil suggested the City and County do a joint strategic plan for future goals for Cumberland County and the City of Fayetteville.

1.
Rural water systems and participation of PWC in rural utilities.


Commissioner Baggett stated the County’s water system and the Linden project were moving forward and in order for industrial growth to occur in the County, they were looking to PWC for a County-wide effort.


Mr. Tom McNeill, PWC, Special Projects Manager, stated their goals were to look at the County as a whole and to work with both bodies of government.  Mr. McNeill stated over $11 million was being spent east of the river.


City Manager Roger Stancil stated urban water needs were also a dilemma.


Chairman Blackwell stated the County currently had four ongoing water projects and was very appreciative of PWC’s cooperation.

2.
Status of the joint Human Relations Commission project.


County Manager James Martin stated he had had a reluctance to take on additional programs that would increase County costs when other areas were being cut.  He referred to the possibility the City would cover the cost for a year.


Commissioner Council stated this was one area which could be worked out together and at the same time send a positive message to the citizens.  She stated the City would be receiving an additional $618,000.00 and she would like to request the City use part of that funding for the next year’s budget on the joint Human Relations Commission.


Chairman Blackwell stated the Commission and the Council could move forward with this and place it on the front burner.  Commissioner Warren stated he would join Commissioner Council in her request.


Chairman Blackwell asked Commissioner Council to shoulder this project for the County.


Commissioner Warren requested the item go to the next Policy Committee meeting for discussion prior to bringing it to the Board.

3.
Tapping and protecting the resources of the Cape Fear River Basin, including development along the river, access, and protecting natural resources.


City Manager Roger Stancil stated this item was from the Council’s Strategic Plan and there were many issues to be addressed down the road.  He stated the Council wanted to share the Strategic Plan with the County and the community because much of the Cape Fear River Basin is out of the County.


Commissioner Warren stated the Cape Fear River was the most vital natural resource in the County and development along the river needed to be studied.


Chairman Blackwell stated the County was looking at orderly growth and development and had been discussing this matter with the Towns of Wade and Falcon.


It was agreed this project would require both City and County participation.

4.
Group homes.


Chairman Blackwell requested an update on Senator Rand’s bill on group homes.  County Attorney Grainger Barrett stated he had no detail on the vote.


Commissioner Baggett stated he had requested this item because he was receiving weekly calls from citizens regarding group homes coming into their neighborhoods.  He stated he felt he had been giving out insufficient information when in reality the local governments had no control over the issue.  Commissioner Baggett stated the Rand bill was going nowhere and as a result the City and County were being viewed as opposing a population that needed help.


Commissioner Baggett stated he felt there was a need for input into the system and a need for everyone to work together.


Chairman Blackwell stated the County had a subcommittee that was working with the Mental Health Department, DDS, and Social Services for their input on the situation from each of their perspectives.


County Attorney Barrett reminded the Commissioners and the Council that all statements made could be brought into court if a lawsuit were filed.


Commissioner Warren stated the group home is not the question but the fact it was a commercial endeavor was and it should be looked at as such when zoning laws and decisions were made.


Council Member Fogleman stated it was her understanding a site could be purchased in a new subdivision for this type endeavor without anyone having knowledge and the land could be held for use at a later time.


Commissioner King stated that given what was going on in Raleigh and with the funding and responsibilities being turned over to the counties and cities, it was his opinion there will be a lot more group homes in the future.


County Attorney Barrett stated there was a need to look at statistics because there were all sorts or types of group homes and most of them did not create apprehension in the neighborhood but there were some that did.


A discussion was held regarding the sharing of information between the County, City, Department of Social Services, law enforcement groups, and any other interested agencies about what is going on now and how each of the individual programs are currently being affected and how their programs will be affected in the future.

5.
Providing convenient access to the outside world, including east-west highway connections, loop development consistent with smart growth, rail link for passengers and goods, and tapping I-95 as a resource.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated the City had been working on this issue and had endorsed the rail link to Wilmington, new roads projects, and the Bragg Boulevard traffic closing for security measures at Fort Brag and Pope Air Force Base.


Commissioner Henley stated he felt that due to the closing of Bragg Boulevard, leverage should be used to complete Highway 401 for better access to Fayetteville.


Council Member Keefe stated that in order to do economic development, there was a need to be able to get to Fayetteville and access and timing were everything when an industry was ready to come to Cumberland County.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated he felt that currently no one was working with the industries already located in this area and he felt there was a need to provide them with incentives so they could continue to grow.


Council Member Haire stated he felt Murchison Road corridor development and street widenings needed to be fast-laned.


Commissioner King stated he felt there needed to be a road from Murchison Road to Bragg Boulevard.

6.
Assistance from the City of Fayetteville with school crossing guards.


A discussion was held regarding the need to look at safety issues, traffic needs, and security of school children.  Commissioner Baggett stated he would like for the City to think about sharing in the responsibility of school guards because it was his feeling this was an important issue and needed to be spread out.


Council Member Worthy stated the City residents would pay twice for the service and he did not agree with that.


Commissioner Henley stated there was a need to address both infrastructure and human services.

7.
Providing leisure opportunities for all neighborhoods and generations with convenient access, developing more recreational facilities and supporting arts and festivals.


There was no discussion on this item.

8.
The City’s Smart Growth Plan including annexation, incentives for development in the core City, and rural water.


Mr. Stancil stated this item would come before the City Council for consideration in October in the form of a ten-year plan.  He stated it would include water, sewer, and tax incentives.


Council Member Kirby stated there was a major problem with industry encroaching into residential neighborhoods and she felt all effort should be made to maintain the neighborhoods.

9.
Status of I-295/North Fayetteville Plan.


Council Member Keefe stated the plans for this area were good and the development was going to be an economic boom.  He stated the community had been very involved in the planning of the project.  He announced that the plan would be presented to the public at a joint City and County Planning Commission meeting on September 24 at 7:00 p.m.

10.
Other matters of mutual interest.


County Manager Martin stated the joint recreation project report was to be presented to the City-County Liaison Committee on October 24, 2002.  Mr. Martin stated the report would include several options because there had been a slight difference in the resolutions approved by the City and the County.


Council Member Smith stated she felt this had been a good session and as a team both political bodies could achieve more.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to adjourn the meeting.
SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS
The meeting adjourned at 8:55 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________
______________________________

JANET C. JONES
MARK C. KENDRICK

City Clerk
Mayor Pro Tem
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